Standing Committee of the

Council of University Classical Departments
MINUTES
of the 151st meeting of the Standing Committee,

held on Wednesday, 9 October 2019, at 2pm,

in room G37, Senate House, University of London
Present: Helen Lovatt (Chair), Gesine Manuwald (Secretary), Emma Bridges, Katherine Harloe, Nick Lowe, Joanna Paul (Education Committee), Greg Woolf

Apologies: James Clackson, Susan Deacy (Bulletin), Lucy Grig, Jennifer Ingleheart, Elena Isayev, Peter Liddel, Sharon Marshall (Statistics), Neville Morley, April Pudsey (Elections), Josephine Quinn

1. Minutes of the 150th meeting, held on 15 February 2019 (Appendix 1)
Approved (https://cucd.blogs.sas.ac.uk/standing-committee/).

2. Matters arising from the minutes
None.

3. Chair’s report
(including support for HoDs and for colleagues on teaching-only contracts, possible Admissions group)
– A lot of work has recently been done on equality, diversity and inclusion issues (see item 10 below).

– If CUCD contacts are not able to attend Council meetings, they are welcome to nominate another colleague from their institution to attend instead. If members of the Standing Committee are not available for a limited period, they do not need to be replaced unless they hold a designated office.
– CUCD is willing to support an event for Heads of Departments (planned by Daniel Orrells, KCL). Such an event will ultimately benefit everyone, ensure that support is provided at all levels and be an opportunity to share best practice.

– CUCD is to consider setting up an ‘Admissions group’. The Chair will bring a paper to Council for discussion. Such a group would look at Admissions principles, recruitment issues and the role of Admissions tutors vs schools liaison officers.
– CUCD might increase its activities to support colleagues on teaching-only contracts and try to have them represented on Standing Committee.

4. Treasurer’s business

It was reported that most institutions had now paid their subscriptions for the academic year 2018-19 and that the bank balance was healthy. There had been few meetings and paid-for events; work on the EDI project had been funded by a grant from UCL. A full set of accounts would be presented to Council in November.
5. Secretary’s business

None.

6. Update on work of CUCD Education Committee

It was reported that there had been more activity this year than last year. Among other things, the information on the website had been improved; the blog had been decommissioned, and reports were now issued through the CUCD Bulletin. A call for event funding had gone out; the intention was to get people to apply and think of initiatives. April Pudsey (on behalf of the ‘post92classics’ network) was organizing an event for 6 March 2020, around teaching, programme and languages development. 

A particular aim was to initiate events around diversity and decolonizing the curriculum, such as an upcoming event in St Andrews. In this context teaching Egyptology was included in the remit of CUCD. Education Committee was keen to make resources available to support colleagues to teach new aspects of the curriculum. It was considered that brief podcasts or videos (such as reports on workshops or specifically created content) might be a good medium (not more than 10 minutes in length each), since they could be used in teaching as a basis for discussions and also in recruitment; funding could be awarded for the production. Such programmes would also help to make the diversity of Classicists more visible.

There had been a survey on Roman archaeology teaching by Zena Kamash (RHUL), highlighting barriers to teaching a wide range of material. It was suggested that a similar survey could be done for Classics as a whole; the results of that could be used to target resources.

It was agreed that the Chair of Education Committee and the Chair of CUCD would have further conversations to take these ideas forward.
7. Update on CUCD Bulletin

The Bulletin is flourishing and is having a particularly busy year: on average one article per month has been published in 2019 so far; a few more are in the pipeline. Some of the articles have led to lively debate, aided by social media. Authors are diverse as regards gender, nationality and career stage.

The Bulletin editor was thanked for her successful work on maintaining the Bulletin.

8. Updates on REF 2021 and TEF

CUCD had noticed that some ‘REF gaming’ was being done by institutions. Subject associations could offer support and flag it up.

All universities had now had to submit their Codes of Practice. It was mentioned that a large number had had to revise and resubmit.

There had been little news recently on subject-level TEF, but this project was still continuing. CUCD would need to watch subject groupings.
9. Open Access and Plan S (Appendix 2)
An update on developments in this area had been provided by Neville Morley. A revised version of this helpful summary would be presented to Council, and a summary would be prepared for the Bulletin.
It would be important to gather information for the next stage of the consultation, now imminent. It might be a good idea to liaise with the editors of the major journals in UK Classics (for instance, the Hellenic and the Roman Societies had major concerns). Setting up a journal editors group might be a useful move.
It was asked whether a subject-level repository would be feasible and might be helpful for researchers not in permanent employment.
10. CUCD project on equality, diversity and inclusion (Appendix 3)
The working group had sent out two questionnaires, one to everybody in the subject and another one to Heads of Departments. A draft report on the first one had been circulated; the second one had not yet been analysed. More data was also to be gathered from journal editors.
A proposal for a panel at CA 2020 to present the findings had just been accepted. By then a more formal and more analytical report should be ready.
Greg Woolf offered to collect historical information by the beginning of December. He would also share the outcome of the ICS survey on seminars for comparison, as a means to determine how representative the answers might be.
A report on what has been done and on plans for the next steps, including a timeframe, would be presented to Council. A report for the Bulletin would be prepared, including a summary of the data and suggestions for future actions.
It might be useful to draw up a separate piece on casualization, as this has emerged as a major issue. The CUCD protocol could be flagged up again; WCC could contribute useful material.
Constanze Güthenke (Oxford) had volunteered to organize an event for all departments currently working on Athena Swan applications, to share experiences and advice.
11. Revisions for Subject Benchmark Statement (Appendix 4)
Greg Woolf was thanked for taking the lead in revising the current version of the statement. It was agreed that minor changes would be fine and that no full review was needed at this stage. The proposed modifications were approved.
12. AOB
It was suggested that CUCD could have a section on conferences on its website, including a conference code as a kind of template to be used by smaller conferences. A draft should be created by the time of the next Standing Committee meeting.
It was noted that the CUCD Elections for 2019 would have to be organized soon.
13.  Date of next meeting
The next meeting would be held early in 2020. A Doodle poll to determine the precise date would be made available after the Council meeting in November.
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